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CALL TO ORDER: 
Chair, Michael Kastner, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland State Board of Plumbing to Order at 10:38 a.m.
APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED AGENDA 
Upon Mr. Schott’s Motion, and Mr. Radtka’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the proposed agenda.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Kruger’s second, the Board unanimously entered into Executive Session at 10:38 a.m., in the 3rd Floor Conference Room, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, MD 21202, in order to consider advice provided by Counsel regarding license applications.  Upon completion of the session, the Board convened to the public meeting at 11:01 a.m.  
APPROVAL OF FINDINGS OF EXECUTIVE SESSION
The members reviewed the minutes of the Executive Session held on October 16, 2014.  Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Kruger’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the findings of the Executive Session minutes as written.
The members considered the findings of the November 20, 2014 Executive Session.  Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Kruger’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the findings of the Executive Session.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES   
The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on October 16, 2014.  Upon Mr.  Garner’s Motion and Mr. Scott’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the minutes as written.      
COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
Mr. Radtka presented the following report on behalf of the Complaint Committee:
PLUMBING COMPLAINTS
Consent Order

Closed

  Pre-Charge
    Investigation     
Plum-140039

Plum-150040
  Plum-150038
    Plum-150047   
Plum-150021 

Plum-150041
  Plum-150046   

Upon Mr. Kruger’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Complaint Committee report.
REVIEW OF EXAMINIATION STATISITICS AND LICENSE TOTALS 
PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for October 2014:     
            Plumber

     Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested
	Journey Natural Gas Fitter
	         4
	           2
	       2
	     50%  

	Journey Plumber/Gas Fitter
	       27
	           9
	     18
	     33%

	Master Natural Gas Fitter
	         3
	           3
	       0
	   100%

	Master Plumber/Gas Fitter
	         8
	           0
	       8
	       0%

	                              TOTAL
	       42
	         14
	     28
	     33%


Ms. Bailey reported that 42 candidates were tested in October, 14 passed, 28 failed with a 33% passing rate. Since January of 2014, the passing rate is 39%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 36%.  There are currently 13,007 active licensees.
OLD BUSINESS
A. CSST Piping
Mr. Kastner introduced Mr. Robert Torbin, Director of Code and Standards from Omega Flex, Inc., to give a presentation on CSST Piping.  Mr. Torbin stated that he is not giving his presentation on behalf of Omega Flex but as a representative in support for code changes in 012 and 015 code use and safety of corrugated tools and potential lightning damage.  Mr. Torbin explained the value of protection against lightning using CSST piping. He addressed the differences between CSST piping with standard yellow jackets vs. the arc-resistant black jackets. In his opinion, he believes that black jackets are equal to or better than the yellow jackets. He explained that bonding is required and articulated in the applicable code and manufacturer’s instructions; direct bonding of conventional CSST piping to grounding electrode system must be downstream at the point of delivery, single point of attachment, and bonding clamp on pipe or fitting.  The conductor must be at least 6 AWG Cooper, as short as practically possible and connected to grounding electrode system per NEC.  Based on the 2015 NFPA Code requirements bonding is required by CSST, clamp located anywhere, single point of attachment, conductor of 75-ft or less.  It also requires for new or retrofits and bonding of all grounding electrodes. 
Mr. Radtka asked Mr. Torbin whether or not there was a difference between conductors 75-ft or less where wire for gas piping on grounding electrode system bonded to the panel.  Mr. Torbin stated that gas piping systems do not change but the bonding becomes shorter. The electrical code covers all gas piping which has to be bonded if likely to become energized. Mr. Schott asked Mr. Torbin what he wants the Board to do with this information he provided today regarding CSST piping.  Mr. Torbin stated that the purpose of his presentation is to make the Board aware of a proposal in the works in support of the arc-resistant black jackets. After a lengthy discussion, Mr. Kastner thanked Mr. Torbin for his in-depth knowledge and insight into CSST piping. Mr. Torbin stated that he appreciated the opportunity to present CSST piping information to the Board.  Mr. Kastner welcomed him to stay for the meeting after his presentation.                  
NEW BUSINESS
A.  Continuing Education Credits for Inspectors 
Mr. Radtka stated that he had received the Mid-Atlantic Cross Connection sign-in sheet and he provided the names of those who attended the MAC4, Inspector’s training course on October 19, 2014.  Mr. Paul E. Buckley and Mr. Dave Herwig will earn 4.0 hours of continuing education credit for their attendance. He also informed the Board that Mr. Paul E. Buckley, Chief Inspector in Annapolis will replace Mr. John Quigley.  
B. Grayonsville VFW  
Mr. Darrell Smith, Howard County Plumbing-Mechanical Inspector and serving as President of MPMIA forwarded a written invitation to Board to attend the annual December meeting held at the Grasonville VFW on December 10, 2014, at 10:00 a.m.  Mr. Kastner requested for Ms. Bailey to RSVP to this event on behalf of the Board. 
C. Cross Bore Draft Legislation
Ms. Bailey briefly followed-up with the Board regarding the Core Bore Draft Legislation.  She informed the Board that the lobbyist for the bill, Mr. Bruce Bereano requested the Board to consider the proposed legislation which had minor changes from the October 16th meeting to see if the new language was acceptable as written.  Mr. Schott recommended to Ms. Bailey to change “non-insulated” to “insulated solid” in §12-127.1. Annotated Code of Maryland (2010 Replacement Volume and 2014 Supplement). 
The new language would read as follows, “Tracer Wire. Building Sewer Piping that discharges to public or private systems shall be locatable.  An insulated solid copper tracer wire, 10 AWG minimum in size and suitable for direct burial or an equivalent product, shall be utilized…”   
Mr. Schott stated that it should be a coded tracer wire not a copper tracer wire. Mr. Garner stated that there are two types of wires, solid or stranded and the wire should be solid, therefore, an insulated solid tracer wire is appropriate terminology. Mr. Kastner requested that Ms. Bailey make the suggested changes as specified by the Board to lobbyist, Mr. Bereano.    
D. Propane Gas Fitter Certificate 
Mr. Kastner welcomed Mr. Loleas to the meeting to brief the Board on a propane gas fitter certificate issue.  Mr. Loleas informed the Board that he is currently investigating the 1994 statute, which allowed the Board to issue propane gas fitter certificates. The propane gas certificate has three providers approved to provide training for the propane gas certificate.  The other licenses are required to do more hours than propane gas applicants.  A letter verifying employment information is provided to the Board.  Mr. Kastner stated that he spoke to Mr. Morgan, previous Chairman of the State Board of Plumbing. It is Mr. Morgan’s understanding that these individuals worked for propane gas provider utility companies similar to BGE. It is the Boards understanding that these individuals are now in business for themselves or working for small companies.  Therefore the consumer is not protected by security and supervision of the large utility company. The Board expressed concern that these individuals may obtain a propane gas fitter’s certificate without testing by Board and showing proof of experienced hours on the job training as natural gas fitter applicants must do.   
AAG Kinstler stated that the Board must comply with statute.  She explained that if the Board is authorized to approve training providers, then the Board could rescind its decision based on new information it has considered.  However, if the law requires the Board to approve the training by specified providers, then the Board must continue to approve these applicants who provide proof of completion of the statutory-referenced training until the law is changed.  Mr. Kastner asked whether the application can be changed to request applicants to provide employment status.  AAG Kintsler also suggested that the Board have Ms. Bailey send a letter to the approved providers requesting them to provide their curriculum and information on their training process.  If, after the review of such materials, the Board has continued concerns that the process is not satisfactory, the Board will have to pursue a legislative change.  
After a lengthy discussion, on behalf of the Board, Mr. Kastner instructed Ms. Bailey to send correspondence to the approved providers.  Mr. Loleas stated to the Board that he will have an updated report on this matter at the next scheduled Board meeting.  
CORRESPONDENCE
A. Plumbing Questions Regarding Installation of Gas Hot Water Heater
Mr. Kastner stated to the Board that correspondence was received by Vennie Jones dated on November 4, 2014 regarding the installation of a gas water heater.  Mr. Kastner stated that the Board had no jurisdiction over the matter since the consumer’s property is located in Prince George’s County, specifically in College Park, MD.  Mr. Kastner stated that this question is a WSSC issue and Ms. Bailey agreed to respond to Mr. Jones and refer his question to WSSC.   
B. Master Gasfitter License 
Mr. Kastner stated to the Board that correspondence was received by Brian Giro, President of Dynastics, Inc., on November 6, 2014 regarding a master gas fitter license question.  Mr. Giro wanted to know if his Maryland Master Gas Fitter’s license includes propane work.  Mr. Kastner stated that his license does include propane work.  Ms. Bailey agreed to respond to Mr. Giro regarding his question. 
C.  Delaware Continuing Education Requirement
Mr. Kruger stated to the Board that he had received information about Delaware requiring continuing education.  Mr. Kastner stated that the Board had voted not to require continuing education in the past. The Board will not act on this issue.  Mr. Radtka informed the Board that continuing education is a requirement in Virginia.  State Board of Delaware does not reciprocate with the State of Virginia; however, they do reciprocate with the State of Maryland.  Delaware does not enforce continuing education.  He further explained that if this is the case, then continuing education should be part of the reciprocal process. Mr. Kastner stated that if this is the case then Delaware will be breaking the reciprocal agreement. Mr. Kastner asked Mr. Kruger to send him and Ms. Bailey the correspondence he received regarding Delaware’s continuing education requirement. Mr. Kastner requested that Ms. Meyers place this topic on the agenda for the next scheduled Board meeting.              
D. Use of Test Kits
Mr. Kastner stated that he received correspondence from Les O’Brien from UF TREEO on November 3, 2014 regarding the use of test kits.  Mr. Kastner stated that this is a backflow question as to whether or not an individual should have training on different test kits.  UF TREEO Center provides testing procedures for all types of test kits including 2-valve, 3-valve, sight tube, etc.  The TK-9A 3-valve gauge is not accurate and has never been designed to be used in the backflow industry it has been designed for the HVAC industry.  Individuals certified as backflow testers are not specifically certified in one type of gauge.  As certified backflow testers, they can use whichever test kit of their choice.  The Board does not regulate this issue. Three (3) gauges and five (5) gauges are taught to those individuals in the plumbing industry.      
COUNSEL’S REPORT
AAG Kinstler advised the Board that on November 6, 2014, Oral Argument was heard by the Court of Special Appeals regarding Wayne Garrity's appeal of the Baltimore City Circuit Court order affirming the Board’s Final Order revoking Garrity’s master plumber license and imposing a civil monetary penalty.  AAG Kinstler will notify the Board of the appellate Court’s decision when it has been entered.
CHAIR’S REPORT
Mr. Kastner had wished the public members, the Board and DLLR staff a Happy Thanksgiving day holiday!  
DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Ms. Bailey informed the Board that she is in the process of updating the website. She asked the Board how long ago was the PSI Bulletin was updated.  Mr. Kastner stated to Ms. Bailey that the PSI Bulletin had been modified to reflect the new code a few years ago. Ms. Bailey informed the Board that she will be meeting with PSI and sending changes to the PSI Bulletin in the near future.  She also asked the Board would there be a quorum for the December 18th Board meeting.  Mr. Kastner stated to Ms. Bailey that the Board will be present at the December meeting.  He also inquired to Ms. Bailey as to whether or not the P.O. Box address issue had been resolved with applicants applying for licensure.  Ms. Meyers stated that the P.O. Box address issue has been resolved. Ms. Bailey stated that PSI will send applications the Board for review if questionable. Licensees also process their renewals online.  Mr. Garner inquired to Ms. Bailey as to whether or not licensees have been notified that they have to provide the Board with a street address?  Ms. Bailey concurred with Ms. Meyers that these licensees have been notified.       
ADJOURNMENT
Upon Mr. Kruger’s Motion, and Mr. Schott’s second, the Board unanimously carried to adjourn the meeting at 12:52 p.m.
Michael Kastner





12/18/14
_________________________



__________________________
Michael Kastner, Chair
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